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FINANCE COMMITTEE BUDGET HEARING MINUTES

August 25, 2011
8:30 a.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,

In attendance:  Committee Members Richard Clark (Chair), Greg Anderson (dep. 11:30), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford, Clay Yarborough, Warren Jones (arr. 8:49)
Guests: Council Members Lori Boyer, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Mickey Miller, Kent Olsen, Heath Beach – Administration and Finance Department;  Jessica Deal and Ronald Belton – Mayor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – General Counsel’s Office; Kirk Sherman and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Rick Campbell and John Jackson – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Sonia Johnson – ECA; Joe Wilhelm – Financial News and Daily Record
Meeting Convened:  8:36 a.m.
Chairman Clark convened the meeting and asked Council Auditor Kirk Sherman to recap where the Special Council Contingency Fund stands.  Mr. Sherman stated that the fund is at -$687,000, but there are numerous items “below the line” that total to another -$14,000,000, including the $5.8 million additional pension expense.
NOTE: page numbers from this point refer to Council Auditor’s Office handout labeled Meeting #5, August 25, 2011.

Property Appraiser
Mr. Sherman noted that the Property Appraiser applied a 2% pay reduction to managerial employees but not to the rest of the employees.  They have reduced their employee cap by six employees.   Property Appraiser Jim Overton stated that his office has a very extensive merit pay system based on performance.  Last year they took a 3% salary reduction through managerial pay cuts and targeted furloughs; they reduced the salary expense an additional 2.4% this year by eliminating more positions based on a staffing analysis.  The workload is increasing substantially due to an explosion of VAB cases.  Council Member Crescimbeni stated that he would begin sending the constitutional officers the same salary tracking survey that he is sending to the independent authorities.  Council Members Bishop and Gulliford praised the Property Appraiser’s operations and salary management plan.  Chairman Clark has a problem with reaching the salary goal through layoffs rather than across-the-board salary reductions.  In answer to a question about the results of Value Adjustment Board hearings, Mr. Overton indicated that a change in the standards of presumption under state law has reduced the City’s rate of winning appeals from over 80% to under 50%.
Supervisor of Elections

This budget is very variable based on the number of elections scheduled during the fiscal year.  There will be 2 countywide elections this year – the Presidential primary early in the year and the statewide primary in August.  There will also be a special election for a state Senate seat.  A 2% salary reduction was applied to all employees except 11 appointed managers when those managers found more than 4% in budget savings (actually closer to 10%).  There is no bonus or merit pay.  One full-time temporary position was converted to a permanent position.  In answer to a question, Supervisor Holland reported that approximately $3 million could be saved over a 4-year election cycle if the City moved its elections from spring to fall in conjunction with other elections.  Other cities have made the change to save money, and there are pros and cons of doing it either way.  Mr. Holland explained how the state legislature reimburses counties for election expenses and cautioned that the City might not get everything it asks for in reimbursement in the next year depending on what the legislature appropriates and what other counties request.
Motion (Gulliford): on p. 5, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.
Motion (Jones): on p. 5, put $35,300 referred to in recommendation #2 “below the line” – approved.
Motion (Jones): on p. 5, approve Auditor’s recommendation #3 – approved.

Council Members Jones and Gulliford thanked Mr. Holland for his valuable participation in the ongoing redistricting process.  Mr. Holland answered additional questions about his Banking Fund debt service, the service his vehicles get from Fleet Management, the concept of moving elections from spring to fall in combination with other citywide elections, and his purchase of new voting tabulation equipment.
Finance Department
The budget proposes a net decrease of 1 position as a result of the elimination of 3 positions and the creation of 2 new positions for a Public Private Partnership office in the Director’s Office.
Motion (Yarborough): on p. 7, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.
Self Insurance
Mitchell Perin of the department answered questions from Council Member Crescimbeni about the operation of the Risk Management office and the increase in the fund’s travel budget.  CFO-designate Ronald Belton stated that the Risk Management function will be given close scrutiny by the administration during its reorganization process.  They plan to take a different approach.  Council Member Schellenberg stated that he’s heard from the Recreation Department that playgrounds can’t be as much fun as they used to be because Risk Management won’t allow equipment that used to be allowed.  Acting Risk Manager Jim Krahn stated that we live in very litigious times and the City has to be protected from liability to the extent possible.  Council Member Gulliford asked about reinsurance and excess loss coverage.  In response to a question about whether Risk Management could be privatized, Mr. Belton stated that it should not be.  That function is better done in-house. 
Insured Programs
Motion: on p. 11 approve Auditor’s recommendation re: insurance cost allocation – approved.
Motion: put Insured Program’s travel “budget below the line” for future consideration – approved.
Group Health Insurance
Motion: on p. 13, approve the Auditor’s recommendation – approved.
Council Member Gulliford asked Devin Reed, Director of Central Operations, to discuss the impact of some state requirements on the City’s budget.  Mr. Reed discussed a drug subsidy program and the early retirement re-insurance program which will be discontinued in 2014.  Millie Reeves discussed state laws that that exceed federal requirements for covering dependent children up to age 30.  Mr. Gulliford suggested taking these issues up with the Duval Delegation and asking for some relief.  Mr. Reed discussed the national trends in health insurance premium increases – Jacksonville has gotten rate increases at half of the national average over the past 6 years.  Including retirees is expensive for the City because their claims exceed premiums paid by 100%, but we’re required to treat them the same as active employees with regard to rates and claims experience.  The City’s worst claims experience comes from the employees of the Jacksonville Housing Authority, Northeast Florida Regional Council and Florida WorkSource which were originally City agencies and were spun off over the years.  They are covered as a result of City ordinances in past years.  Council Member Schellenberg will ask the JEA for more information on their insurance programs and costs because he hears their claims performance is better than the City’s.
Environmental and Compliance Department
Animal Care and Protective Services
Motion: on p. 16, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.
Director of Environmental and Compliance Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi answered several questions about telecommunications and fleet vehicles.  He explained that fee revenues tend to be cyclical as periodic permits (i.e. 5-year permits) come due in periodic increments.  Animal Care revenues went up after the Council adopted a new ordinance late in 2010.  Mr. Gujjarlapudi discussed the decision to close the Manadarin animal adoption center because of the opening of the new animal care facility.  Euthanasia has gone down from nearly 90% to less than 50% over the last several years.
Council Member Boyer asked how the revenue from the foreclosure reporting fee shows up in the budget and why it appears that the Code Compliance Division hasn’t received any of those funds.  Code Compliance division chief Kimberly Scott stated that the fee is collected by and managed by the Housing and Neighborhoods Department.
Motion (Clark): replace the Banking Fund borrowing of $83,000 with pay-as-you-go funding to be identified by the department – approved.
Mosquito Control
Council Member Gulliford asked if there is a state mandate for counties to provide mosquito control service if the state doesn’t provide any financial support; the OGC will have to research.  Mr. Gujjarlapudi cited a Florida Statute that requires county provision of the service.  State funding is rapidly dwindling and may disappear in the next year or two.
Ambient Air Monitoring
Motion: on p. 23, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.
Hazardous Waste Program
Motion: on p. 25, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.
Veterinary Services
Motion: on p. 29, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.
Animal Care and Control
Council Member Yarborough asked for clarification about the vacant position.  Mr. Gujjarlapudi explained that the position was just recently filled with a new veterinarian.
Motion: on p. 31, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1, 2 and 3 – approved.

Public Parking System
In response to a question about parking citation collections, Division Chief Bob Carle explained that historically the City collects about 60% of citations written.  Uncollected citations go to a collection agency, but aren’t reported in the budget.  Mickey Miller stated that they’re booked on a cash receipts basis, not an account payable basis.  Council Member Crescimbeni advocated tracking and reporting uncollected citations.  Mr. Carle stated that vehicles that are booted typically owe $300-500 in citations and many are out-of-town vehicles that aren’t in downtown regularly and therefore aren’t caught by regular enforcement.  In response to a question he stated that the one employee who was shifted to Public Parking from the Handicapped Services Division did not bring any handicapped parking fine revenue with him – all those fine revenues stay in that trust fund.  Mr. Gujjarlapudi explained how some vacant positions are used to accommodate employees who are injured or on long-term leave so that another employee can be hired to perform needed duties.
Motion: on p. 34, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1, 2 and 3 – approved.

Motion (Crescimbeni): eliminate the vacant Executive Secretary position.
Amendment (Bishop): eliminate the 3 vacant positions of Executive Secretary and 2 parking facility operators that have been vacant for over 2 years – approved.
Council Member Boyer asked for a breakout of parking meter costs and revenues vs. parking lot revenues and costs.  Chairman Clark asked for detailed information on citations written and actual collections, including most and least collectible citations.  Council Member Crescimbeni asked for information on the number and type of vehicle inspections, costs and revenues.
Parking Garage Revenue
Mr. Gujjarlapudi discussed trends in occupancy and revenues in the parking garages which is down somewhat in recent years. Bob Carle discussed the repairs that will be made to the Water Street Garage.

The meeting was in recess from 12:45 p.m. to 1:36 p.m.
In attendance:  Committee Members Richard Clark (Chair), Greg Anderson (arr. 1:36), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford, Clay Yarborough, Warren Jones

Guests: Council Members Lori Boyer, Matt Schellenberg, Doyle Carter, Reggie Brown

JEDC
Motion: on p. 41, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 – approved.

The committee discussed the potential for moving the JEDC from the Police and Fire Pension Fund building to City Hall.  JEDC Deputy Director Paul Crawford stated that the current budget does not include any funding for a move and he understands that the administration has another entity in mind for occupying the third floor space in City Hall, at least temporarily.  There would be some renovation costs for the proposed space and costs for moving computers and telephones.
JEDC Executive Director stated that after the discussion of a possible move last year, the JEDC found that on a per square foot basis it would be less expensive for them to remain in the rented space than to move into a City building.  The JEDC negotiated a rent credit from the Police and Fire Pension Fund from $19,500 per month to $15,000 per month for 3 months in the previous fiscal year to make their budget balance.
Council Member Crescimbeni asked the administration for information on the potential move of the Public Defender’s Office to City Hall before reaching its permanent location in the Jake Godbold Building.  Jessica Deal stated that the JEDC will continue to exist, in at least some form, into 2013.  The administration does not plan to ask for legislation in the 2012 legislative session to amend the JEDC’s charter to change its function or organization, which would be required under state law to perpetuate some of the activities its performs.
Motion (Clark): remove $2.5 million of the JEDC budget, leaving enough funding for required accounting, compliance and “back office” functions – 

Jessica Deal asked the committee to refrain from cutting the budget arbitrarily until the Mayor has had the opportunity to complete his studies and craft his administrative reorganization.  Kyle Billy of the Council Auditor’s Office stated that a cut of $2.5 million to the JEDC budget would leave in place the current obligations for internal services, Banking Fund repayment and contractual services, and would leave enough funding for 2 employees to do accounting and required contract management services.  
Motion (Anderson): fund the JEDC for 6 months with $1.8 million and let the Mayor’s reorganization process take place and come back with a formal proposal for how to deal with the agency -
Amendment (Crescimbeni): and place the other half of the JEDC funding in a Special Council Contingency designated fund – approved.
Motion (Bishop): on p. 41, approve Auditor’s recommendation #2 – approved.
Ms. Deal stated that her understanding is that the Public Defender will be moving from its current location to the Ed Ball Building temporarily while their space is being built out in the Jake Godbold Building.  The Code Compliance Division is going to be moved temporarily into the third floor space in City Hall before eventually relocating to the Ed Ball Building after the Public Defender vacates there.  Public Works Director Joey Duncan stated that the City has developed a plan to save $640,000 by advancing the move of the Public Defender to the Jake Godbold Building by getting the Code Compliance out of that space immediately and moving them to City Hall and part of the Ed Ball Building until their permanent Ed Ball space is completed.  He estimates the temporary moves into and out of City Hall would be $60,000 to $80,000, not including any JEDC move.  The savings comes from the Public Defender not having to pay $80,000 per month for 7 months from November 2011 to May 2012.  Council Member Gulliford asked for a list of all the City agencies that are still in private leased space.
Motion: on p. 41, approve Auditor’s recommendation #3 – approved.
Motion: on p. 41, approve Auditor’s recommendation #4 – approved.
Motion: on p. 41, approve Auditor’s recommendation #5 – approved.

Cecil Field Trust Fund
Motion: on p. 43, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.

Jacksonville Public Library
The budget as proposed includes no service level changes in library hours or operating branches.  A remote pick-up service using secure lockers at the Oceanway Community Center was introduced in July.  Library Director Barbara Gubbin explained the need for replacing laptop and desktop computers.  ITD recommends replacing computers after 4 or at most 5 years; some of the machines being replaced this year are 6 or 7 years old.  They will be purchased on a pay-as-you-go basis.  Ms. Gubbin reported that the library has done a survey of other Florida library systems and the results show that Jacksonville’s library pays higher ITD costs than any other system.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Ms. Gubbin stated that the library paid no travel expenses at all in the current fiscal year.
Ms. Gubbin reported that closing all libraries on Mondays would save approximately $2.1 million and reduce the number of operating hours by 203 per week.

Motion (Clark): reduce the library budget by $2.1 million by closing all libraries one day per week – approved.
Jacksonville Port Authority
Kyle Billy of the Council Auditor’s Office gave the overview of the JPA’s budget, noting that the biggest increase in the budget from the current year is $122.9 million for capital projects, an increase of 82% over the current year.  $30 million is being allocated for Blount Island wharf structure repairs and $40 million for the Mile Point project. Employee positions remain constant at 170.  Michael Poole, CFO for the JPA, discussed the authority’s salary increases.  Union employees got 2.5% in the current year. Non-union positions are paid based on a study produced for the authority by the Hay Group with the intention of getting all employees to the mid-point of their pay ranges.  Some of the increases paid in FY11 reflected merit increases earned but not paid in FY10.  The FY12 includes a 3% pool for union and non-union increases.  The JPA board gives increases to management employees on a performance basis if financial targets are met.  Several committee members questioned the raises and the message those increases send to the Jacksonville community in a tight budget year when City and other authority employees are getting no raises.
Motion (Gulliford): on p. 55, approve Auditor’s recommendations # 1, 2 and 3 – approved.
The committee was in recess from 3:53 to 4:17 p.m.
NOTE: page numbers from this point refer to Council Auditor’s Office handout labeled Meeting #6, August 25, 2011.

Sheriff’s Office
Kirk Sherman reviewed the proposed budget.  The budget decreases by $4.6 million from the current year primarily due to the elimination of the school resource officer program (being assumed by the School Board) and in reduced reimbursement from the Port Authority which will take over its own security provision.  The budget proposes elimination of 71 positions, 20 of which were redlined in the current fiscal year, 10 of which are police officer positions shifted to the 2010 COPS grant fund, and 41 positions to be eliminated in FY12 (39 police officers and 2 sergeants, all currently vacant).  The Auditor’s Office concerns include the timing of the COPS grant and a legal review to ensure that all of the grant funds can be used in the way they are proposed in the budget.  The JSO did not sell the 3 airplanes and 1 helicopter that it agreed to sell during the budget process for FY07-08.
In response to a question about why JSO salaries are increasing by over $3 million with 71 fewer positions, Sheriff Rutherford explained that $7.4 million was placed in a contingency fund for the current budget to deal with the potential failure to meet the 3% proposed salary cut, so the current year salary budget should be $7.4 million higher than what is reflected in the budget document.  The salary budget is actually reduced by 2% from FY11 to FY12.  The JSO will only use about $4.2 million of the $7.4 contingency because a number of positions were kept vacant during the current year in anticipation of the return of the 41 officers from the School Board and the Port Authority when those contracts ended.
With regard to the disposal of the four aircraft, the Sheriff explained that one of the three airplanes was obtained with federal grant funding and cannot be sold, only given away.  The other two airplanes were put to auction but received no bids.  Council Member Gulliford suggested leasing the plane out to produce revenue.  The Sheriff answered questions from Council Member Crescimbeni about the department’s use of a private process server that allegedly didn’t maintain proper standards of process delivery as evidenced by non-identical signatures.
The Sheriff explained the use of part-time hours, particularly to provide security in the new courthouse.  The greatly expanded size and the 2-wing design substantially increases the number of personnel needed.  The Sheriff is trying to save cost by using part-time and temporary employees as much as possible because they can be sent home when a courtroom is finished use for the day.  Courtroom space is going up 100%, courthouse security personnel are going up 56%.
The Sheriff explained his budgeting strategy for the position lapse, COPS grant, managerial employee pay cuts and deferred vehicle replacement and how that affects his overall budget.  General Counsel Cindy Laquidara stated that the City is obligated to keep COPS-funded officers after the grant runs out for one additional year.  The Sheriff stated that 20 positions need to be unfunded to make the budget balance if the COPS grant isn’t received.  Council Member Gulliford suggested the conservative tactic would be to unfund 50 positions now, wait until the COPS grant decision is made, and then restore what can be restored when the funding picture clears.
Motion (Gulliford): defund 50 positions in the Sheriff’s Office – approved.
Sheriff Rutherford stated that he currently has 11 vacancies now and will have 20 vacancies by October 1; defunding 50 positions in the budget will mean 30 layoffs.  The Budget Office presented the Council with an unbalanced budget because it relies on $3.3 million in grant funding that we don’t have yet.  $1.435 million will fund 20 positions.  Heather Norsworthy of the Council Auditor’s office stated that there are currently 22 police officer vacancies.
The meeting was adjourned at 5:31 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

9.1.11
Posted: 12:00 p.m.
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